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SUBJECT:  authorizing the sale of one parcel of surplus county-owned real property located in King County council district one.  
SUMMARY: Proposed Ordinance 2004-0370 (Attachment 1) authorizes the surplus and sale of property known as the Northshore Park and Ride, to the City of Kenmore.  The 4.7 acre Northshore Park and Ride lot has been declared surplus due to its chronic under-use as a park and ride facility.  The sale of this property to the City of Kenmore for $2,525,000 will allow the Transit Division to help meet its financial obligations to expand the capacity of the nearby Kenmore Park and Ride facility.  The surplus and sale of this property meets the county code requirements outlined in chapters 4.56.70 and 4.56.100.  

COMMITTEE REVIEW: The Transportation Committee initially reviewed this legislation at its August 25, 2004 meeting.  Council staff briefed the Committee, and provided an overview of the “surplus sales process” per KCC 4.56.70 (see Attachment 2 for more detail).  Testimony was given by representatives from the King County Department of Transportation.  Following this discussion, an updated cost benefit analysis has been prepared by the Department (see Attachment 3) and it has been arranged for representatives from the City of Kenmore to attend the meeting.   
BACKGROUND:  The King County Metro Transit Division has owned and used the parcel known as the Northshore Park and Ride, located at 18149 68th Avenue NE, in Kenmore, for transportation related purposes.  Utilization of the Northshore Park and Ride lot has historically lagged due to its location, several blocks from Bothell Way, which put it at a competitive disadvantage relative to the Kenmore Park & Ride Lot.  Located right on Bothell Way, the Kenmore lot offers quicker access for buses and, as a result, is served with greater frequency by more bus routes.  The current utilization rate for the Kenmore lot is nearly 90% (374 out of 423 spaces) while the Northshore lot is one of King County’s lesser-used lots at around 40% utilization (158 out of 366 spaces).  In early 2001, it was determined that the parcel was no longer needed for the original transit purposes. 
Replacement Parking

The expansion of the Kenmore Park and Ride to provide replacement parking was approved by the council in July 2002.  That agreement provided for a 50-year ground lease of approximately 92,000 square feet of property owned by St. Vincent DePaul, which amounts to roughly 220 additional parking spaces.   The annual cost of the lease is $216,000 beginning in 2003, increasing 2% per year thereafter.  The county has two 10-year extension options for a potential total of 70 years. If the owner chooses to sell during the term of the lease, King County would have the first right of refusal on a purchase.  The expanded bus layover space at the Kenmore lot is expected to be ready by September 25, in time for the September 2004 transit service change.  The 220 expanded parking stalls are expected to be ready by mid-November, 2004. 
Replacing the Northshore lot with a 220-space expansion of another lot results in a net loss of 146 spaces.  However, given the historical use of the Northshore lot (20-25% utilization) and the travel time disadvantages of diverting buses to it from Bothell Way, it is unlikely that its utilization rate could be improved much beyond what it is today.  

Surplus Sales Process and Affordable Housing 
The Facilities Management Division (FMD) initiated the “surplus sales process” per KCC 4.56.70 by sending notices to other county departments to see if the property could be used for essential services.  Since the property was not needed by other county departments for essential services, it was declared surplus to the needs of the county.  

Due to the residential zoning of the property, it was then considered as a potential site for affordable housing.   A request for proposals was issued, and in 2003, the county selected a qualified affordable housing developer.  The developer agreed to pay the county fair market value and build 300 units of affordable housing.  

Although it has an approved affordable housing component in its downtown plan, the City of Kenmore raised a strong objection to the county selling the site according to the developer’s plan, preferring to purchase the property until it determines more specifically how and when its downtown should develop.  Representatives from the City of Kenmore are expected to testify on this matter at the Committee meeting. 

Under KCC chapter 4.56.100, when a property has been declared surplus and the property does not meet the criteria for affordable housing, which includes passing development review and obtaining permits, the property may be sold to a governmental agency if deemed in the best interest of the public.  

Cost Benefit Analysis
When the ground lease agreement with St. Vincent DePaul was approved by the Council in 2002, an analysis showed that the costs of improving the property and leasing it for 50 years would be offset by revenues from: 

· the sale of the Northshore lot; 

· operational and maintenance savings resulting from consolidating park and ride service at the Kenmore lot, and

· farebox revenues generated by ridership growth from lot consolidation and from the multi-family development at the site of the former Northshore lot.

An updated cost benefit analysis has been provided by the King County Department of Transportation (Attachment 3).  It appears to be slightly less favorable from a cost benefit perspective than the analysis from 2002, mostly because of the unknown benefit from ridership gains that might occur.  This benefit is dependent upon the type of development that is ultimately approved for the property.  At this point, it is unknown exactly what type of development may occur, but it is anticipated that the City of Kenmore will approve a development that has a multi-family housing component and will ultimately result in some ridership gains.  Representatives from the City of Kenmore are expected to testify at the Committee meeting on this subject.  

Purchase and Sale Agreement 
Attachment B to Proposed Ordinance is the purchase and sale agreement with the City of Kenmore.  The following is a summary of the key components:
· Section 2 outlines the purchase price and payment of $2,525,000 for the real property known as the Northshore Park and Ride.  This price includes the fair market value of the property listed at $2,500,000 plus $25,000 to reimburse the developer originally chosen by the county for its costs in preparing the selected RFP proposal.  
· Section 5 relates to contingencies of the agreement and outlines several conditions.
1. It allows the Transit Division to continue using the property for a bus loop, layover area and comfort station use from the time of the closing date until such time when the City of Kenmore issues a notice to vacate.  The Transit Division shall have 180 days from this notice to cease operation and find another suitable space to replace these functions.  
2. It allows the Transit Division to continue using 100 stalls of parking on the property as a park and ride until November 30 or such time that the Kenmore expansion project is completed and occupancy permitted.

3. King County will pay the City of Kenmore $400 per month ($4.00 for 100 spaces) for each month beyond the closing date for this use.
· Section 10 of the agreement states that the closing date shall take place on or before October 1, 2004 after which the title, right of possession and interest to the property shall be transferred to the City of Kenmore.  
· Section 11 allows for termination of the agreement if a condition to its obligation has not been satisfied by the closing date.  

The agreement has been reviewed by the Prosecuting Attorney’s Office and was signed by the City of Kenmore on August 9, 2004.
Attachment A to the proposed ordinance is a legal description of the property.  Attachment C to the proposed ordinance is the ground lease for the expanded capacity at the Kenmore Park and Ride.  Attachment D to the proposed ordinance is an area map of the Northshore property.  
ATTACHMENTS:


1. Proposed Ordinance 2004-0370 with Attachments

2. Surplus Sales Process Summary

3. Cost Benefit Analysis of Northshore P&R Sale/Kenmore P&R Expansion
4. Letter from the City of Kenmore Dated September 2, 2004

ATTENDING:  

Ed Walker, Transit Oriented Development Office, King County
Steve Anderson, Kenmore City Manager

